EDA SPECIAL MEETING

December 16, 2015   12:00 Noon

COUNCIL CHAMBERS

EDA MEMBERS PRESENT: Mark Hanson, Mike Nelson, Vern Peterson, Brian Harder and Clara Johnson and Brad Hanson, Advisors.

STAFF PRESENT:  Rob Anderson and Marva Ott

CITY ADMINISTRATOR: Wendy Meyer

GUESTS:  Rodney Smith; Cheryl Hiebert-O/A; Karen Griffith and MaKayla Price
1.  Mark called the meeting to order.
2. Consider loan application from 12-4-15 meeting from Karen and MaKayla for Daycare:  At the December 4th meeting the EDA set conditions they wanted met before they would approve the full loan.  The board did approve $2,000.00 advance at the previous meeting.    
a) Report on progress of December 4th meeting loan conditions:                               
· Rodney and Beth Smith mentoring: the Smith’s have met with the ladies-questions were asked and answered by both parties. The board had more questions for Rodney and the ladies.   
· Escrow funds for $25,000 loan:  Dawn Fast came in to the meeting and explained her ideas to the board on how to do the financial end. Rob explained how it would work also.  They could possibly use a debit card for some expenses. We would need original invoices from them.             
· Monthly profit and loss statements/salary monitoring:  Rob will help with that.  Provider’s Choice system will be used to help them keep track of income/expenses.  
· Partnership agreement:  The board felt they needed to add life insurance on each of them to the agreement to protect if something would happen to one of them.  Questions were asked about a center and licensing on that.  

Motion was made and seconded by Vern and Mike to approve the loan for $25,000.00 with conditions discussed.  More discussion continued. The board asked when they would be ready to open.  They said they would like to be opened by mid-January or February 1st.  Motion on the floor carried.
b) Plumbing on 3rd floor estimate:  Country Pride has looked at the plumbing issue and has given an approximate estimate of $5,000.00 to do the sink and toilet.  After discussion the board decided they will wait to see if the 3rd floor will be approved for infants and toddlers before they consider doing anything about the plumbing.

c) Lease:  the lease proposed will be a one year lease with no payments due the 1st 6 months.  The EDA will pay for snow removal, taxes and the tenants will do lawn care and building maintenance on the interior.  A motion was made and seconded by Brian and Mike to approve the lease as presented. Motion carried.  

3. TIF District 1-8 Downtown Rehab project:  

a. Update on Demo:   Mark and Rob explained the situation with the shared wall between the 10th Street Pickers building and the old hat shop building.  The hat shop building was built first, then 10th Street Pickers was built onto the building at a later time.  10th Street Pickers roof comes over and rests on the shared wall.  The hat shop was added on to at some point and there are 3 foundations.  Mike discovered when he was up in the attic of the hat shop that there was a fire in the building at some point in the past.  Not all of the burnt structure was replaced.  That is when Mike discovered that there is an opening running the length of the hat shop building that goes into 10th Street Pickers and Mt. Lake Floral roof trusses.  When we found out about this Rob contacted Brunton to come and investigate.  When Corey Brunton arrived on site he discovered that the problems were greater than his license will allow him to fix so Corey called in a favor and got a structural engineer to come to the site.  Rob contacted 4 local contractors to meet with Corey Brunton so they could see what is needed to be done so that we could get multiple cost estimates.  Only Herrig's Construction attended the meeting.  All other contractors told Rob that they were too busy to come, bid, and do the work.  Herrig's met with Corey Brunton and the structural engineer and they devised a plan that would solve the problems and prepare the hat shop for demolition.  Herrig's will also work with Laraway Roofing on the separation of the roof from the hat shop building.  Rob asked Herrig's to begin work immediately on the structural issues because of the potential danger of damage to the 10th Street Pickers roof and wall prior to demolition.  
b. Also, Rehnelt Excavating told Rob that they were anxious to finish work and wrap-up their year.  Rob asked Herrig's to give him a written estimate on the work to be done with the structural issues, roof, foundation and shared wall.  That estimate was received for $22,434.85 with Option A to extend the siding all the way to the end of the 10th Street Pickers wall on the north side for $6,842.50.  Motion made and seconded by Brian and Mike to accept the construction estimate from Herrig's for $22,434.85 and Option A for $6,842.50.  Carried.  Mark abstained from the vote.   

Mike stated that the dirt removed from under the depot building had large chunks of concrete mixed in throughout so could not be used as back fill.  Rehnelt Excavating started to haul the pile to the county landfill but it was going to cost $1,000 per load so Rob stopped further hauling and Mike contacted Nickel Construction who agreed to haul the pile to their demo landfill; however, it is now too muddy at their site to take the dirt and concrete so Mike arranged to have the dirt hauled to the city burn site where it will be stored until the spring when it can be moved to Nickels.

c. Other:  Rob stated that when Goldschmidt was preparing to move the depot building they broke a clay field tile.  No one knew about the tile being there and it is not a city tile.  Mike stated that water ran heavily from the pipe at the beginning.  Mike got a sump pump from the city street shop and pumped the water out.  When he came back to the site, the water was gone and the hole was dry.  Rehnelt filled in the hole without reconnecting the pipe.  Mike stated that we can take the gamble that the tile is dead or dig it up and investigate where the pipe goes.  Brad suggested that we have the city utilities use their camera to televise the pipe.  It was the general consensus of those board members attending that we dig it back up and reconnect the pipe.  Rob will contact Rehnelt to see if they can give us an estimate on the cost; since they are still on site, it shouldn't be too bad.  Mark stated that in the interest of time, Rob should be given the authority to approve an estimate given by Rehnelt.  Motion made and seconded by Vern and Brian to give Rob the authority to approve the work to be done by Rehnelt if the estimate is under $1,000.  If the estimate is over $1,000, Rob should send out an email to board members with the dollar amount.  Wendy stated that Goldschmidt is responsible for breaking the tile, they should be sent the invoice.  Carried.
4. Other:  Mark brought up day care and stated that the EDA and community is very fortunate to have the Smith's agree to mentor MaKayla and Karen.  Mark stated that although the Smith's have turned down our offer to pay them, as an incentive to mentor and keep them involved and motivated, the EDA should pay them something.  Motion made and seconded by Brian and Vern to pay the Smith's $300 a month for 6 months for their services.  If they still turn it down, that's up to them.  Carried.  Rodney stated that he appreciates the gesture but it is not necessary.  Rodney stated that he is concerned that both gals plan to have a license under the same roof.  He asked Rob to look into the validity of this working with the county day care license department.  He questioned why they would want to start out with 2 day care licenses when their goal is to get down to 1 center license.  
Regarding Custom Motors, Rob stated that several different responses were received by the board regarding the email for accepting Bill's proposal to endorse a $1,600 check to the EDA for rent payment.  Rob talked to President Hanson and determined that taking the money would be in the best interest of the EDA so yesterday afternoon Dawn and Rob went with Bill to United Prairie Bank to make the deposit.  Bill is now current on his rent.  Rob stated that Fulda Credit Union is interested in renting space from Bill/Custom Motors.  They would wall off Bill's office, create a door in the storage room and wall off the wall to the break room.  Rob met with Bill this morning to explain the lease and Bill informed Rob that Fulda Credit Union will be financing his purchase of the building from the EDA and will sign a 5 year lease with Bill.  Bill stated to Rob that he hopes to have all of the particulars of the deal worked out by the end of December, get the building purchased from the EDA and start renovations in January and have Fulda Credit Union in place by mid February.  The EDA would be required to have a public hearing to sell the property to Bill. 

5. With no other business, motion was made and seconded by Brian and Vern to adjourn the meeting at 1:15 p.m.  Carried.

